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May 20, 2024 

 
 
Via Email to: Becker.wahbeh@bwigroup.com 
 
Becker Wahbeh, Plant Manager 
BWI Indiana, Inc. 
989 Opportunity Parkway 
Greenfield, Indiana 46 
 
Dear Mr. Wahbeh: 
 
       Re: Noncompliance Letter 
        Permit No. INP000686 
        BWI – Hancock Co. 
 
  Staff of the Indiana Department of Environmental Management (IDEM), Office of 
Water Quality, has reviewed the compliance status of the above cited facility for the period 
of January 2022 through March 24, 2024. This review revealed violations of the facility’s 
permit, as follows: 
 

Part I. A. of the permit sets forth the final effluent limitations and monitoring 
applicable to the discharge from outfall 001A. 

 
Specifically, the submitted Discharge Monitoring Report(s) (DMRs) indicate your 
facility exceeded its limits for the following: 
 

• Oil and Grease - March and November 2022; December 2023; and March 
2024. 

• Zinc - June 2022.  
 

Within 30 days of receipt of this letter, a compliance plan describing any 
corrective measures which will be taken to assure compliance in the future, must be 
submitted to this office. Failure to respond to this letter may result in a referral to the Office 
of Water Quality’s Enforcement Section.  

 
Your response to this letter must also include the date by which you expect to 

return to compliance with your permit limits.  
 
  Part II. (A)(1) of your permit requires you to comply with all terms and conditions 
thereof. You are hereby required, pursuant to IC 13-1412-1 and IC 13-14-2-7 to 
immediately take all necessary measures to comply with the terms and conditions of your 
NPDES/IWP permit, specifically those items identified above as violations.  



   
 

   
 

 
  Thank you for your attention to this matter. If you have any questions, please 
contact Greg Glover at (317) 232-8630, or (800) 451-6027, ext.2-8630. You may also write 
to him at the above address; or his e-mail address, gglover@idem.IN.gov. Please direct 
your formal response to him at the previously mentioned addresses, or via e-mail to 
wwViolationResponse@idem.in.gov. 
 
       Sincerely 

 
       Gary Starks, Chief 

Compliance Data Section 
Office of Water Quality 

 
 Cc: Andy Schmidt, Inspector 
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